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June 24, 2022 
 

NOTICE TO THE PUBLIC 
 

NOTICE REGARDING VIRTUAL APPEARANCES IN INFRACTION CASES 
 
 
After the expiration of Emergency Rules 3 and 5 on June 30, 2022, the court, as a general rule, will 
continue to allow virtual appearances in infraction proceedings pursuant to Penal Code section 1428.5.  
However, if any participant appears virtually and the defendant does not consent to virtual participation, 
then all participants (i.e. defendant, counsel, and witnesses, including law enforcement officers) will be 
required to be physically present in court that same day, within a reasonable amount of time (for example, 
within 15-30 minutes) as determined by the judicial officer.   
 
If a defendant and retained counsel appear from different locations, it is defendant and counsel’s 
responsibility to set up a private line of communication during the hearing; the court will not provide 
one.   
 
Even if defendant consents to virtual appearances, the court retains the authority to require the physical 
presence of any witness or party in court for a particular proceeding.  (See Pen. Code, § 1428.5(a)(2).) 
 
Please note Penal Code section 1428.5 and this notice are specific to infraction proceedings only.  Other 
rules and requirements apply to misdemeanor and felony matters. 
 
 
 
 
 

 
MICHAEL M. RODDY  
Executive Officer  
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